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S e c t io n

M akalu (8,485m), west face, attempt; M akalu II (7,678m ), west face, new route. O ur three-m an

expedition, which ran from September 12 to November 15, was plagued by difficulties from
start to finish. We made two attem pts to climb the west face of Makalu. The first, by Marko
Prezelj and me (Steve House was ill), ended at the bergschrund below the start of the climbing
at 6,300m. A later attem pt, by Steve alone, reached a higher bergschrund at 6,600m. However,
while acclimatizating M arko and I com pleted a new route on the west face of Makalu II
(Kangchungtse).
The monsoon lasted longer than normal and was strong until we arrived at upper Makalu
base camp on O ctober 4. We found the site shockingly littered with the refuse o f num erous
expeditions. It was the filthiest base camp any o f us had encountered and certainly decreased
the aesthetics of the otherwise beautiful high m ountain surroundings. Marko and Steve arrived
w ith a cold-like illness, which for Steve rem ained for the entire expedition. I eventually suc
cum bed to the mystery virus as well.
The m onsoon let up as we arrived in base camp, and the winds began. At first the wind
was helpful, as it cleared the monsoon-generated snow from steep faces. Conditions high on the
m ountain quickly became good for travel, but strong winds made life at the higher altitudes
challenging. We acclimatized on the norm al route, reaching a high point at the Makalu La
(7,400m).
With Steve not feeling well, Marko and I attempted a route on the west face of Makalu II.
From Camp 2 (6,700m) on Makalu’s norm al route we went directly to the base of the west face
and ascended a line more or less directly up the center. The climbing was mostly on steep gla
cial ice, with moderate mixed terrain higher on the face. The difficulties were up to M4 or 5. We

took 16 hours to complete the 900m route and return to base camp via the Makalu La. The
sum m it was in the wind most of the day, as was Makalu’s. It was the norm for the duration of
our stay. The Makalu La was also very windy, and tents set up by a Spanish expedition were
destroyed. There was also an abundance of discarded equipm ent and other climbing refuse.
After descending to base camp Marko and I became ill with symptoms similar to Steve’s,
so we decided to go down to lower altitudes. By the time we returned to base camp it was O cto
ber 26, late in the season. The winds had not yet abated, and tem peratures continued to fall.
O ur weather forecaster in the US, Jim W oodmencey of M ountainweather.com, predicted a
slight respite during the first week of November, so we decided to give it our best shot.
O n October 30, we left base camp with greatly overloaded packs. As the forecast was not
for perfect weather, we took a lot of extra stuff for the expected cold, which in turn necessitat
ed a slower approach and, hence, even m ore stuff. We ended up w ith “failure packs.” We had
been at high altitude for over a m onth, and although well acclimatized, we had deteriorated
physically and mentally, leaving us with little fire in the belly. We bivouacked in the bergschrund
on the left side of the lower ice field, at 6,300m. On the approach we had seen frequent rockfall
down the face, so we hurriedly tucked in under the crevasse lip. That night the wind roared up
high, sounding like a big fire. During breakfast a piece of ice the size of a beer bottle penetrat
ed our tent, narrowly missing Marko’s head before landing in his oatmeal. It was all we needed
to abort this attempt. Back at base camp Steve, having done nothing resembling climbing, was
still hungry for something. A few days later, with a light pack, he went back up solo on a recon
naissance mission, w ith the option to “go for it” if it seemed feasible. He took a slightly

different approach and ascended to a
higher bergschrund, but after a less
than pleasant night, returned.
The face looks beautiful and
difficult. We saw several possibilities
through the immense rock headwall.
The biggest problem will be finding
good conditions. During autum n the
obvious challenge is getting a weath
er window between the m onsoon
and the onset of w inter w ind and
cold. The pre-m onsoon season pres
ents its own set of challenges, with
higher avalanche potential due to
snowfall on the face. Either season
would likely involve rockfall from the
headwall onto the lower icefields. We
gained a lot of inform ation for a
future attem pt, which all of us are
eager for.
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